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Ipterview with Dr. Carmen A. Totora, 17 April 1986. 

Allen: Anything that you know about it. 

Carmen: Anything that you want to know about it. 

Allen: Now I'm talking with Dr. Carmen A. Totora. Now you were 
a graduate of the jr. college in what year. 

Carmen: 1945. 
picture). 

Right here is the graduating class (showed 

Allen: I can double check that to be absolutly certain. After 
graduating from the Jr. College, what did you do? 

Carmen: After Jr. College I went to Tufts for a year and from 
Tufts, no that's not true, let me correct that. I was accepted 
to Boston Univ. Law School and Ray 'Ganim and all my graduates 
that went to law school up there, which is another person you can 
interview is Ray Ganim, and I went up and after three weeks and 
from there I went to Tufts. I transfer red to Tufts. I don't 
think its relevant to really put that in there. I think you out 
to cut that out, I was only up there three weeks. What happened 
I went up to Tufts and met a friend of mine, Dr. Ropp and he had 
me come over and take an examiniation for phychological purposes 
that Dr. Carmichael was doing for the Army. They used to pay us 
$25.00 a day and they'd give us tests at different hours of the 
day to see when our mind was most effective, and the end result 
was that my best testing time was from 3 to 5 o'clock in the 
afternoon, and so they advised me that I should have another year 
of pre-law courses if I was going ahead with law, cause I had a 
pre science program at the Jr. College. so I spent a year at 
Tufts and then from Tufts I went into Fordham Law School and 
transferred down. During the war time it was only three years of 
pre graduate work for a graduate and they would combine your 
senior year with your first year of law school and that would 
give you your both degrees at the same time during the war time. 
Doctors and lawyers were all graduating that way. And I went a 
year at Fordham and then from Fordham I was drafted into the 
Army. And when I went into the Army, I spent two years in the 
Army, and I went in as a private and went up as a second lt. and 
from that point on I went to Camp Gordon and I went for my basic 
and I went to Ft. Benning OCS. From that point on I went, came 
back out of service when the wars were over, and I spent most of 
my time at the Veterans Administration who asked me to go into 
the program helping handicapped people, and that's how I started. 
I was 26 years old then, out of service and I started the warren 
Institute. And I started by helping handicapped, making salesman 
out of those who were not able to do any, heavy academic studies 
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and from that premise, it developed into five major schools, 
fully accredited by the state of Connecticut, and full staffs, 
and I had developed these five schools, two employment agencies 
and I graduated 12,000 students, and then I went into the health 
field and from the health field, I developed three hospitals and 
I stayed with it for 35 years. 

Allen: Not to mention sunhaven. 

Carmen: Not mentioning sunhaven. I went into real estate and so 
forth, but getting back to the days of my college education where 
my greatest inspiration came from, was to work with a man like 
James Halsey. Jim Halsey, in those days, Everett Cortright was 
the president, and Dean Ropp was a very qualified chemist and he 
was in chemistry, and I was in a pre-med program, there, and the 
greatest influence I got was when they had an assembly one time 
and Rev. Alderson from the First Methodist Church, gave a sermon 
to us, or a lecture, and it inspired me on the purpose of what we 
are being educated for. To do something for society, to give 
something, to give, to share, and he gave a fine example and I 
never forgot that. so Jim Halsey knew I was a very well, trained 
salesman because during all this time, I was selling roofing, 
siding, refrigerators. I had everything going in order to make a 
living, and during that time of Jr. College I was a Chesterfield 
Coat type dresser with a car that was able to take me around and 
most kids didn't even afford a car then, but I was making maybe 
300 - 400 a week while I was going to Jr. College, on the side 
doing all these commission things which I had to to help support 
my brother in college, and at the same time, myself. 

Well anyways, Jr.College was a compact type of school that most 
people who graduated from college during those years, from high 
school, out of class of 5 or 600, the important thing here is Jim 
Halsey was a solicitor for students, and out of classes of 500 
students graduating from high school, 10, 15% at most went to 
college. we used to stay a fifth year, they used to have a fifth 
year high school in those days and let you stay another year. 
Most of them played football an extra year in those days. 20 to 
21 years old was nothing in high school. 18 year old, you' re a 
kid in high school but in the mean time there was no way of get-
ting an education other than what Jr. College gave us, and it 
gave us such an education to all, that most of your dentists and 
all of your lawyers all went two years of Jr.College and went to 
three years to a graduate school of some kind. Now most of them 
all lwent to Univ. of Pennsylvania Dentistry, the other students 
all went to Boston Univ. for law school, and that's all that was 
required, two years of pre-law, three years of law. so it served 
a beautiful purpose, and a campus that was influenced by a wealth 
of tremendous, qualified professors who gave us, not only 
education, but gave us a dignity to live with, day to day, which 
supported our educational program. You needed both, your parents, 
it wasn't proper, we were told, and this made you feel as though 
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there was a distinction between high school, and now you're in 
college. so men like Halsey used to come to your door and knock 
at your door and solicit you to come, and that's how they got a 
freshman class and second class of maybe 100 students, but it was 
personal solicitation. His job was to do nothing less and he 
used to get $25.00 a person. 

Allen: You say you, did? 

Carmen: He did, Jim Halsey, that was his job. Promoting, so 
when he got me at the end of my first year. He convinced me to 
go the college and I went and took the $25.00 down, that was his 
commission, and Jim Halsey had one little office right next to 
Cortright, and he went out and spoke to the different high 
schools, like they have today, but they didn't have a tremendous 
social function at that time. we would have assembies and have 
occasional speakers, local speakers like Rev. Alderson and so 
forth, this to me was something that was missing as having a 
class officers, class representation, representation of each 
group and I developed this with Cortright, and said, why can't we 
have our own social functions here of our own group and put them 
on and maybe we can develop a more of a close relationship be-
sides academic. Well, if you want to take on the responsibility, 
go ahead and do it. so I started and spoke to Halsey and Jim 
says, "What do you want to do?", and I said the first thing I'm 
going to do is start a procedure for having officers elected and 
so forth. so the wind up of the thing is Halsey says go ahead 
and do whatever you want to do. So I went out and got Jack 
Healy and a few other boys. Jack Healy is now liquor commis-
sioner for the State of Connecticut, and we started a campaign 
and we developed a big campaign all over the city insuring the 
Jr. College has now all this social function and we had a dance 
that we ran at the Ritz Ballroom, so it developed a great pres-
tige for the college. 

Allen: Now this campaign, what did you do, have a motorcade? 

Carmen: we had a motorcade and I had the Central High School 
Band leading me and I got the funeral cars from Redgate, flower 
cars and we went without a permit, down Golden Hill Street onto 
Main Street, Fairfield Avenue to the campus so the town went 
wacky with all the kids in the cars and yelling, and signs, 
"Totora for President", and all that stuff, and Healy bowing, so 
this is when we arrived at the place with all these different 
signs. You notice there are more Totora signs than there are 
Healy' s, but when I got there, Healy had hot sandwiches, his 
father used to own a restaurant, and he was passing out 
sandwiches, lollypops, and cigars, to everybody for votes and we 
made such a big hullabloo out of te thing that the police es-
corted us, they picked me up on Golden Hill and says, you don't 
have a permit, Supt. Lyddy comes up,"Carmen, what are you doing? 
You don't have a permit", "What permit? Get me escorted", so 
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they had to cause there was such a riot they had to and they es-
corted us right to sirens and everything and when we arrived, and 
we got there. Now this brou~ht a lot of PR work that started 
Halsey thinking that it wasn' t just mailing, theres more to it 
and from that we developed and we brought in some fraternities. 
That started in that period on a small basis, and the girls had 
some kind of a frat they developed, and it gave an air of social-
bili ty along with academic, which was needed. 

And so then the time came when the school started to explode, en-
rollment was coming in tremendously because it was very 
economical. I think the tuition was $300. a year and it had the 
highest standing you can get, students went from there to Yale, 
they went to BC, I mean all these people that you see here are 
all college graduates from some other school, and it was a start 
and a basis for our future, but the inspiration we got from these 
compact attitude that they gave us, an attitude down there that 
its not all academic, it's also your way of attitude towards 
other people, and you went to school to do something for 
somebody, you became a lawyer, a doctor, the school started to 
expand and then all of a sudden, came along where the university 
decided to go into a Jr. College into a university, and Jim Hal-
sey was now in a position to be promoted, but instead the 
newspapers came out and said Jim Halsey was giving up his job and 
going to some prep school, Simsbury, and he was resigning. 

In the meantime he calls me in and he says, "Carmen, I'm leaving 
here", and I said, "what are you going to do with your house." 
He said, "I'm going to sell it." I says, "I'll sell it for you, 
will you give me a commission?" He said, "You sure will, go sell 
it." Well, I sold it to my uncle, Dr. Nastrey. He was the foot 
doctor for 50 years in Bridgeport, everybody knew him. So, he 
gave me $10,000 deposit and I gave it to Halsey, the house was my 
uncles. The next two weeks go by, Jim Halsey calls me up and 
says, "Carmen, I'm going to be the next president, but I'm not 
coming back unless I can have my home back." And I said, "Jim, 
how am I going to do this, I sold it to my uncle." so he says, "I 
don't know but it you can get it back, this is what I would 
appreciate." So I went to my uncle and I took him over there and 
I said, "Uncle Frank, this is a beautiful house but one thing I 
didn't tell you, there's a brook behind here, and if this brook 
flows over, you can be subject to water coming into your cellar. 
"Oh, then I don't want this house, get my money back." so I 
called Jim and I said, "you know what, you've got to give my 
uncle his money back cause he doesn't want that house cause that 
brook you never told us about that brook", so Jim says,"o.k." and 
Jim got his house back and that's when he came back in and then 
from there then they got him a home down at Barnum. So that's 
why, then he stayed on and became the president. And then Henry 
Littlefield came into the picture. 

Allen: You told me once that you did some recruiting for Halsey. 
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Carmen: Yes, during those days, Halsey used to have a commission 
basis for those, if you brought in a student, you got $25. 00 
towards your tuition, and that was a lot of money. You don't 
realize it, you broght in four students to the Jr. College, that 
would be a hundred bucks off your tuition, no cash but they 
solicited me and Eaden Whitman, and guys out there and one friend 
brings in another friend, but this is the way solicitation had to 
be done during those days. There wasn't the type of atmosphere 
where people were just oriented to a college, it was oriented 
toward work, and you had to go out and learn it the hard way and 
would become employed because college was only for those who 
could afford it. So that's the purpose (?) to serve the com-
munity and it has. In my record, the greatest transfer of stu-
dents from any jr. college in the country, I don't think second 
to none. It had the greatest, for Yale, many went to Harvard, 
full credited programs. I had two years of social art, was fully 
acepted. I used to laugh, AA degree, that was all that was 
available and then you went on to and got your graduate. You 
didn't get your BS and BA,S, those days were not, the thing to do 
and during the war, six years you were an MD. Five years, three 
years of med school, two years at Jr. College at Univ. of Penn, 
you were a doctor. 

Allen: 
or 29. 
and two 
college 

Dr. Massey showed me a picture of the baseball team of 28 
Four people on the front row, two of them became dentists 
of them became doctors, and the whole story of the jr. 
is replete with the success story. 

Carmen: Well here, you've got a whole class of tremendous 
successful people here. You have Sikorsky's daughter, vanYork, 
she was an ahsolutly brilliant girl. She went from here into 
Yale and onto her doctorate and got her doctorate, but most of 
your graduate, during my whole group, they're all successful in 
every which way possible. Ray Ganim is a lawyer today, kind of, 
I don't know how many of them, I was trying to get the, we didn't 
have a class book in those days. 

Allen: '45, I'm not sure of. usually, it was the Scribe, com-
mencement issue, which had pictures in it and things of this 
sort. 

Caarmen: I must have it somewheres. 

Allen: I have a copy of that in the off ice and I looked it up 
and found out you were the noisiest, best dressed, best 
politician, and things of this sort. 

Carmen: That's what Halsey used me for to the fullest extent, 
and I got through under that manner because I was making money on 
the side, I had to, I had no choice but I was a small 
entrepreneur person, and was noted for this, but as I said before 
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I wore the Chesterfield coat going to college. 

Allen; You must have some interesting, funny stories about 
things that went on at the Jr. College. 

Carmen: well, we did. we used to have outside the Chemistry 
class, we used to have the tennis courts, right in the back 
there, and we had some excellent tennis tournaments and I 
participated. In this way from high school, I played tennis 
there, but we had some real pros, excellent tennis tournament men 
there, and some of the incidences that went on in there of 
course, there was one time there that we almost had a strike, 
during our Freshman year. 

Allen: What was that over? 

Carmen: I'm trying to remember this morning. 
striking, we were objecting or protesting. 

Allen: During the Easter vacation strike? 

Carmen: It was something like that. 

Allen: Making up a snow day. 

Well we weren't 

Carmen: There was something that was a very important issue to 
us at the time, I just don't recall. Maybe one of the boys will 
remember, but really any major incident that took place down at 
the school there. There were lab periods that were held in the 
afternoon, we did all our lab work. Right off the Chemistry 
class was the tennis courts, and we used to climb out the window 
from the lab and play tennis and someone would be monoriting our 
lab work and that's when I got caught. We did this during my lab 
period. 

Allen: Dr. Ropp had a fewe choice words for this. 

Carmen: Yes, he did. He made me promise him, he said, "Tortora, 
you won't graduate if I flunk you, and if I give you a c, you 
won't graduate, I cannot approve it because you did not do the 
Lab work, you are not a student fit to be a doctor, and if you 
promise me that you'll never go into becoming a doctor, I'll give 
you a B", which was my average for my work, but not for my lab, 
and he said "If you will promise me," and he said "and I feel 
this way because I'm limping today because a doctor one time 
perscribed the wrong thing for me, if you can't be the best 
doctor, don't be one. And you're not going to be the best 
doctor, you are not the qualified doctor and if you promise, me", 
and I said, "I promise you, I' 11 never be a doctor, but I sure 
would like to go to law school". He said 'fine, but don't be a 
doctor" and I got my B to graduate. So that was my incident with 
him which he was so sincere about developing qualified students 

6 



for pre-med. I never forgot that. 

Dean Scurr, Bigsbee, we never had too much that really was, other 
than, there was an atitude of professionalism in those days that 
strengthened our desire to be what we wanted to do. It is so 
easy to drop out, you had no one to really guide you, outside of 
your professors, and they used to give us these, Gould was an 
English hood • He was an English writer, he had just great 
talents and ability and background that this man lectured, you 
would sit in serenity, that you would never find no other way, he 
was so fascinating the way he made his presentation. His 
fatherin-law was the math teacher, Ballou. Ballou was the genius 
of his generation. He was actually classified in "Who's Who" as 
a genius. He was the economic advisor to Pres. Roosevelt, pre-
vious Hoover. (this is difficult) His Who's who (?) He was a 
fabously wealthy man in his own way of knowlege, second to none, 
and to have a man like Dr. Ballou and lecture to you and give 
you, this attitude is what made a good student in my book. 

Allen: Someone told me he was always chewing something. 

Carmen: Yes, I think he did. Zampierre was the guy that was al-
ways chewing, not Ballou. Zampierre because he used to nip a 
little bit during the day. zampierre, no question about it, used 
to nip the stuff. 

Allen: He is often referred to as the little old wine maker. 

Carmen: He was the guy used to have, anybody that drinks, always 
chews to cover up, but that was Zampierre. Zampierre was a great 
influence towards creditation for all of his degrees that he had 
and so forth and he also was a very influential person towards 
attitude, so that subject matter was supplemented all the time to 
develop yourself as an individual with certain goals and certain 
values, and they relate to the work that you are doing to bring 
out these values, so you learn to be more compassionate, would 
you say, toward what you are going to goal yourself for. If you 
wanted to be a lawyer, be a type of a lawyer, not with only 
academic background but with values, and I think this is what 
makes the difference in a classroom. They were compassionate 
towards background. These students weren't the best students, 
they would strengthen you by influencing us and saying, it's not 
the grade, Ballou gave no grades at all, but he says, it's the 
quality of the person and the attitude they used to have and I 
never forgot these things that made you want to prove to that man 
that he's right by sitting in that class room, taking his notes 
and testing verbatum what he gave you, then he knows you respect 
what he had to offer you. To me, that is the dialogue that went 
on between Cortright and his faculty. They knew each 
individual's backgrond, each individual's goals and not to ex-
pect an A from me if I only had the ability of a B. His courses 
are these others and they used to sit and talk to us. I'll never 
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forget the day Dean scurr, says "Carmen, you'll never be a writer 
cause you have too much compassion in your words". I got that 
from my Latin background. You have a different attitutde because 
of the Latin background and you see things a little differently 
with a lot more compassion. Why? is because we were brought up 
with our simplicity and basics that we had to prove ourselves all 
the time. Basically, that's what I got out of Jr. College that 
turned into a university, and I think the atmosphere had a lot to 
do with it. Its smallness, compactness, and this 

Allen: Development of a sort of family? 

Carmen: Yeah, Right. And I still maintain this application has 
applied to, even to my geriatric field, small compact units. 
These high rise, multiple units, mean nothing, it's like a prison 
with rooms, putting these people in and forgetting them where. 
I've had a theory for 35 years. Individualism, by giving them 
dignity of nature, all on one floor, no high rise. That's the 
difference between hospitals today, nobody can match me. Every-
thing is on one floor here. The Jr. College had that same small, 
if universities would do that, and have more compactness but run-
ning from one thing to another thing and jumping round, it really 
scatter yourselves. Now Tufts was wonderful. Now when I went to 
Tufts, Lenny Carmichael was the president. He was one of the 
formost psychiatrists that set up all the exams for testing 
people and their qualifications for the Army, where they should 
be placed, different placement tests and Tufts was a small 
school. we had 600 students, we had the Diplomatic School up 
there and the pre med schol up there, but small compact on a 
campus. Everybody knew one another and when we played together, 
we also prayed together in the chapel up there, and anybody who 
walked into that chapel, walked out and saw you, they felt "are 
you in trouble". They knew a problem and they saw it, this is 
the relationship that I enjoyed up there, and all my credits that 
I took at Jr. College was fully accredited up there except a 
couple of courses I had to take over, which was four hour credit 
down here and up there only a 3 hr. credit. 

What else can I tell you about? Halsey was a great promoter and 
he proved it over the years. He always promoted the university 
to what it was. He did the PR work that was necessary. His wife 
was absolutly a great asset to him, and I think the greatest com-
bination of husband and wife does make a successful university. 
Ginny and Miles are an example. They are both important to the 
university. Cortright was an individual by himself. 

Aallen: Did he have a speech impediment? 

Carmen: Yes. 

Allen: What was it, difficulty in pronouncing "esses" 
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Carmen: I would say, yes, that's what it was, and he was a very 
slim, baldheaded, but stern. He didn't fraternize too much un-
less there was an important, you saw Cortright, if not we had 
Halsey, he was more or less the solicitor, he was Vice President 
and he really did all the PR work. 

Allen: Did you know Littlefield at all? 

Carmen: Yes, Henry Littlefield I grew to know at the university. 
Henry Littlefield had a great deal to do when Halsey was 
president, he was the developer of communication between 
Washington and getting money, funds and grants. Henry was a 
tremendous person in the community as far as recognition was con-
cerned academically, no question about that. You see, Halsey 
wasn't as academic, he never really got a doctorate. He did have 
an honorary doctorate from (?),but he had his good points which 
are wonderful and strong and he and his wife, Julia, they were 
wonderful to me and to all of us, but we never had president's 
dinners or luncheons or parties. That's what I was creating. 
Picnics in the back yard. I established different type of social 
dances and we would run from this -

Allen: What were these dances, record hops? 

Carmen: At the Ritz Ballroom. 

Allen: What did you have for a band? 

Carmen: We hired all the local bands. There was one band that 
use to play all the time, I don't know what the hell his name 
was, he runs a music store here in Fairfield, then I started my 
own band, o.k. at the university, jr. college. Jr. College never 
had a musical band so I said, "I' 11 start one". so I got all 
these students who had any musical background in instruments and 
I played at the first dance. I was the bandleader. I wish I had 
the picture, I was looking for those pictures. I started the 
first band at the school and I got all the kids who were inter-
ested in band and any musical background, we put them together 
and I think we had a 16 piece band. And that was carried on for 
the second year, they did very well and we had three or four 
functions that we played at. I did do that. But the rest of the 
stuff, what can I add to help you out that you think of. 

Allen: Well, now while you are thinking on that just a moment, 
last year you were given an honorary degree from the university. 

Carmen: That's right. 

Allen: What did the citation say? 

Carmen: There it is right there, an honorary degree and a Doctor 
of Science. 
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Allen: Right and then what is the other 

Carmen: That's my whole background, I'll give you a whole copy 
of that. 

Allen: I can get a copy. 

Carmen: That just relates from the day of about 20 years, the 
past 40 years what I accomplished. I had three major schools 
with five divisions, I had accounting, secretarial, business 
administration, and the technical school, that I developed and 
the Norwalk school business and the two employment agencies and 
during that time when I ran those schools, I bought Golden 
Heights on Coleman street, the first hospital in the State of 
Conn. and I changed the laws to meet the needs, accepted today by 
Medicare, that I used 35 years ago. And I said these are the 
laws I'm going to guide by and I went by the hospital regulations 
and developed those with Commissioner Foote so that today if you 
look out in at my sign you'll see Carolton Chronic and Conveles-
cent Hospital, not nursing home or manor. I was the first one 
in the state of conn. to establish a hospital, chronic and for 
geriatrics as a hospital. nursing home requires (?), there's 
nothing to it and you can just open up a nursing home in your 
living room, three patients and you are a nursing home and that's 
what did happem and that's what's going to happen now. we are 
reversing back, we're going back to the day when we're going to 
have to put the patients back into the homes of the nurses in 
small little units because there will never be enough beds to 
meet the needs of the future. It's impossible. There's going to 
be ten million people over the age of 65 in five years. There's 
not going to be ten million beds built, so they've got to go and 
revert back to nursing homes in the homes and that's what's going 
to happen, home care is going to come back, and it's happening 
now so DRG that Yale invented is working out successfully, cost 
wise, cost effective and it's the embryo stage of nursing. And 
the last stage is when they have to come into us, then the ex-
perts take over, but what else can I tell you? 

Allen: Well 

Carmen: You know about the beach, I did that and all the other 
stuff. Tht's only economics, that was only, but Bill, I have not 
lost my sense of direction of what success I've had, that I must 
learn to share whatever I received because no one can attain 
success alone. It takes many, many people around you and usually 
smarter than you, to advise you, guide you and lead you, but you 
must know your own shortcomings to recognize the need and to 
help, and at the end all the accolades comes to you, but you 
could never run a hospital without good nursing. I could never 
run a hospital without the proper guidance of doctors and so 
forth, and this is what we shouldn't loose sight of, that I think 
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we should develop more innovations to interest people to do some-
thing for others, in serving others, to the society and that 
makes success. I look back and say, what did I do. A simple 
little beach I had. I gave it to the public so that the public 
could not build ten homes there and ten families enjoy it, I 
said, no way. It has to be for public use for the next hundred 
years. I' 11 see five thousand people swimming in that water. 
This spirit is the basis of a good comunity, not bricks and 
mortar. In the university, the jr. college, a spirit was 
developed. That's the thing we have to, I think is important. 
That's the right spirit, not how much money you make. I'm no 
better than you, you are smart in what you know. You can't be 
smart in everything, but if you can contribute what you know to 
someone else and you've passed this on to build upon, this is 
what it is all about. My father was a barber but he gave me 
philosophy, not money. He said, all the money in the world what 
I can tell you. You've got a chip on your sholder, go out and 
prove who you are. 

Allen: You mentioned having a lot of people around you, how many 
children do you have. 

Carmen: Fourteen, children, eight girls and six boys. A wonder-
ful wife, Irish wife, that's what did it but the Irish in my 
children make them have a combination of Chemistry between the 
Latin and the Irish, pretty well balance of understanding and 
attitude. I think that is important. 

Allen: Well, Carmen, you've been a tremendous help and a lot of 
things that you've told me are going to be liberally quoted, par-
ticularly on the chapter that I'm working on now. There is a lot 
that you've given me today that is of tremendous use and I'm 
thankful for the time that you've given my on this. 

Carmen: I certainly appreciate you giving me the time to make me 
prt of whatever you' re doing. I don't want to ever forget the 
impression I got from the president of Notre Dame Univ., 
Hessberg. Hessberg influenced me and I've used this many, many 
but it is basically what I was doing and I didn't know. He says, 
you are not a total person unless you have the three most impor-
tant elements that God gave you. One is, you should have some 
academiia in you, but two things that God gave you was compassion 
and a conscience. Develop them, as much as you do on your 
academic end. When you have those three elements developed, you 
are a total person and you will find that's where so many people 
are derelict in their responsibilities to their fellow man every 
day of your life, this is what it takes. And, of course, I am a 
great believer of faith, regardess of what faith you are. I 
don't care what it is, but have one faith and believe in it and 
be sincere to it and it will be your guiding light because I know 
of no faith in my 68 years, in my opinion, that tells anybody to 
do wrong, it's all good. (?) So, with all this spirit in at-
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titude and dialoging with people, I have enjoyment at the end of 
the day, what did I do to help somebody, not how much money I 
made, that's accounting, what did I do each day to influence or 
said something to help and give hope. And I don't believe in the 
word of negative. I'm a optimistic in everything I do and I 
believe in being a positive type of a person and I got this when 
I went to jr. college. 

Allen: Well, on that note, we will bring this to an end. End of 
tape. 

12 


